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22 June 2009

Att:  Mr Ismail Vadi


        Chairman: Portfolio Committee Communication

Per Email

Dear Mr Vadi

We write to you and the committee as a matter of urgency with regards your current discussions with the SABC.

We are key stakeholders and central partners to the SABC, its success or failure is directly linked with our entire industries ability to survive. Equally, if our industry is severely damaged by the current SABC crisis the SABC will suffer from the impact which will have deep and severe consequences over the next few years.

Thus we are requesting an urgent hearing with you and the committee. We wish to set out the nature of the relationship and the critical issues that must be taken into consideration during any deliberations regards the SABC.

Who are we:

The TVIEC (Television Industry Emergency Coalition) is driven by the IPO (Independent Producers Organization), SASFED (South African Screen Federation),  TPA (The Producers Alliance), SASWA (South African Screen Writers association), AC (Actors coalition), SAGE (South African guild of Editors), CWUSA (Creative Workers Union of South Africa) and non-aligned contributors which include equipment suppliers and facilities representing 90% of the local content on air.

We are the writers, directors, producers, technicians and actors creating television drama, actuality, documentary, children and youth, variety, entertainment and educational programmes. We are the creators of all local content programming (with the exclusion of News and Sport which is produced by the SABC).

We are not a small cottage industry. We are made up of hundreds of SMME’S whose core function and reason for existence is to keep the flow of local content on hand for the public broadcaster. We employ tens of thousands of people. 

Behind each television scene or programme you see, there are thousands of people who are not employed by the SABC but rely on the independent production sector for their survival – skilled and unskilled, permanent and freelance, creative and administrative.

When the SABC stumbles, the independent production sector are its knees – buckling and taking the impact of the blow. We have no-one to turn to for a bail out. Our salaries and staff are not protected.

Whilst everyone is looking at the head and shoulders of the SABC, determining who should lead, we are loudly banging the ground for attention – if we collapse, no matter who is at the head, the entire body will come tumbling down. 

This is not meant to sound alarmist or dramatic. It is a simple fact that if our sector goes unheard or solutions are found that do not take into account the issues we believe critical to our sector, our businesses will fold. SABC is not geared for production of content. (nor should they be).

We wish to formally table:

The Television Industry Emergency Coalition would like to formally table the following points for consideration in your deliberations this week:

· Whilst we support the process of investigating the conduct of the present board and the process of appointing an interim board, we would like our position to be known that the current crisis at the SABC precedes the tenure of the present board.

· Whilst we agree that the manipulation of the appointment of the current board did bring the crisis to a head we are concerned that the investigation of the crisis is not limited to this fact.

· The current financial and management woes in the organization can be traced back to the appointment of the previous board which interfered in the management and governance of the organization, including in programming - commissioning and buying and hiring and firing of staff members. Much of the broadcasting talent of the organization was driven out by this board. The board instituted a reign of fear which led to a situation where no one in the organization could or were willing to make a decision.

· In addition, the Management of the organization over the last five years has been ill-equipped to run the SABC. There has been a steady deterioration of the organization in every department including a growth in bureaucracy, wasteful expenditure and an erosion of the assets of the organization including its archive, which belongs to the society and not to the broadcaster.

· The independent production sector urges the committee to appoint an interim board  which has strong management, auditing and broadcasting skills.

· The Independent production sector requests that we are able to table proposals for both the interim board as well as the new board and executive management. We have to work with this team and play a vital role in the turn around of the SABC. We have the institutional memory that does not exist within the SABC regards content creation and keeping product ‘on air”.

Some Context and background

It is the immediate financial emergency that has brought the SABC crisis to a head. The financial mismanagement which has seen numerous suppliers unpaid for months on end with promises of “we are working on it” yet  non payment and at best unpredictable payments continue. The SABC claim that the debt to the independent sector is approximately R 60 million. In May a further approximately R 22 million contractual payments were not met. This has led to companies retrenching and many teetering on closing down.

However the financial crisis speaks of a much more significant underlying management problem.

· The SABC’s financial woes require an independent commission of enquiry in order to properly understand what went wrong. It is clear however, that this mess is largely due to mismanagement and poor governance. The SABC has allowed the cost of news to spiral beyond reason, it has made very poor sports content decisions, it has increased its headcount with no reciprocal increase in output or quality, it has mismanaged content stock, acquisition and advertising sales and in an open competitive market it lost its most lucrative soccer rights.  None of this mismanagement can be traced directly to its funding model. What is important to realize is that in the present funding model, this irresponsible financial management comes at a price and comes to an end. So it is questionable whether ‘changing the funding model’ would solve or have prevented any of the present problems – or have even allowed us to see the depth of the crisis. 

· The management crisis is not limited to fiscal decisions. It has also led to a breakdown in relationship between the Independent Production sector and the SABC across all areas – The Content Hub, Legal and Finance.  (Increased bureaucracy and heavy handed management have resulted in distrust and unsustainable business practices for all the content providers delivering programming to the SABC). 

The independent producers presented to parliament in 2007 calling for urgent  intervention in the onerous SABC terms of trade and helping create a stable and sustainable relationship. Between 2007 and 2009 this relationship has further deteriorated resulting in a mass demonstration by our sector at the SABC on June 4, 2009. 

Lead up to the March

On the 12th April the SABC Exec  and senior management met with the TVIEC to respond to our requests for urgent clarification on their ability to meet contractual financial commitments to our industry who are in daily production to keep content on air.  We clearly articulated it preferential to know immediately of any payment defaults so we could risk manage and try and weather the ‘storm”. The SABC Exec (with a PowerPoint) assured us they could and would meet their current financial obligations as well as for all the tenders that were already publicized. They also committed to work with us as partners on resolving the payments that were already outstanding– both parties agreed to work swiftly to ascertain what monies were indeed owed and to whom.

This was a blatant untruth, and it cannot be blamed on the board or the world financial crisis. In April and May SABC again defaulted on millions of rands worth of payments. They have subsequently stated they cannot continue with majority of publicized tenders, and they have not worked with us as partners in resolving the payment issues.

We realize that these are hard economic times and that SABC are facing a “leadership predicament” and so we sought to collaborate with the SABC to avoid unnecessary insolvencies, job-losses and to avert any compromise in terms of local programming. 

In a meeting last week we again appealed to SABC management to work with us. We sought solutions that would assist the SABC and our sector, such as:

* An independent accountant (or bond rep acceptable to both SABC and ourselves) to be present at the FD sessions which determine who is being paid and who is not monthly, to work with the SABC on a payment plan that is acceptable to our members whilst taking cognizance of the SABC’s imperative to maintain schedule stability. This plan must be:

· Universally applicable (and without unilateral discretion by SABC)

· Procedurally transparent (without breaching confidentiality requirements)

· Based on a formula agreed between representatives of the industry and the SABC.

Our proposals were again met with resistance. The SABC management have time and again proved to say one thing and do another. We can no longer place any trust in the current administration

TVIEC Input and Active Engagement in the SABC Turn-Around Strategy (including Cost-Cutting Recommendations)

It is the TVIEC’s view that urgent interim leadership needs to be brought in to the SABC to manage the SABC through this crisis and ensure that there is a moratorium on unnecessary spending. This interim management should remain until the new CEO and executive are in place. The financial crisis thrust upon the independent content providers is the visible crack in what is a much deeper and severe crisis within the SABC.  We do not believe the SABC’s  turn around strategy can be driven by the current management despite their willingness to do so and thus either a turn around team needs to be deployed or an interim management team appointed.

We would like again to state that it is vital that the independent content  suppliers and producing community make input with regard to the SABC turnaround strategy, if we are to work within the proposed solutions we need to agree that they are possible and do not further thrust our industry into turmoil.  Already our industry finds itself extremely vulnerable due to enforced price fixing at the SABC and ever increasing reductions in budgets which has left the industry with budgets lower than they were 6/7 years ago. The important matter of content creators not owning their rights to intellectual property which we feel strongly is in contradiction to the spirit of our constitution and prevents our sector from growth as well as heavy handed editorial policies and oppressive management must be changed to support the growth and sustainability of both the SABC and production sector.  In the past, broadcast policy and management decisions have been made largely without meaningful industry consultation; this has brought our sector to its knees and cannot be allowed to continue.  

The survival of our companies, our artists, creators and industry is at stake.  

Considerations regarding cost cutting within the SABC.

We urge caution in allowing the SABC to present savings/cost cutting in places that seem easy in a spread-sheet but may have severe consequences. Recently the Content Hub indicated to individuals in the industry that it would be seeking to make substantial cost cuts in already meager production budgets and reduce local content. This would be disastrous for our sector as already companies are struggling to work within the confines that have not taken real inflation into account for years and have been subject to harsh cuts year on year. 

When small companies are on the verge of bankruptcy they are extremely vulnerable to further exploitation and this can only lead to long term collapse. (By way of example: at the top end of our budget scale, a daily soap has an approx annual production cost of R 50 million with a fixed (and in our view unsustainable) SABC allocation of 6% - R 3 million - for the production fee. This production fee needs to cover the company’s entire infrastructural costs for 12 months including paying its management. This fee is less than the CFO of the SABC salary in a year as one individual, yet a company that produces major revenue driving content  is expected to runs its infrastructure and management for the same amount. Now apply this thinking to smaller productions such as educational programming, documentary, seasonal drama, etc where the budgets are a fraction of a ‘soapie’ and it is easy to see that this is exploitative and unsustainable)

Our industry cannot be expected to further bear the costs of the poor and excessive management decisions of the SABC Executive and management.  Local content is not the problem. It continues to generate good audiences, and is produced at a franction of the cost of foreign programmes, which although cheaper for the SABC to buy, does not create any public value.  

Areas we propose be considered for the SABC to make immediate or short term cost savings:

It is difficult for the TVIEC or any other outside organisations to be able to identify how costs could be cut without being privy to any recent financial statements (which the DoC receives at least quarterly from the SABC). However we have endeavoured to highlight some areas we believe can be easily examined and implemented.

· A moratorium on all non essential consultancies, especially management consultancies – excluding as required directly for the turn around strategy

· Stop all SABC parties and functions that are not essential

· A moratorium on all travel that is not critical -  travel economy class, accommodation limited to  four star hotels – no suites. This includes groups of people traveling where only one or two are needed and then only for essential business.

· Pause any new imaging or new advertising spend on  SABC or Channel branding

· Halt all renovation work on offices or of studios and internal facilities that are not core to 2010 preparations..

· Close down all international bureaus and SABC international 

· Close down asset warehouses – scrap asset registry system which is cumbersome, costly and preventing productions from being wrapped up.

· Simplify final cost reporting to make processes swifter and not waste unnecessary manpower and expenses on unnecessary auditing (creating a distorted view of debt)

· Pay acute attention to scheduling – advertise correct and detailed schedules to the public and advertisers to prevent audience ratings decline and having to re pay tens of millions to advertisers.

· Freeze bonuses and perks of all management until a full review has been done.

· Freeze any new  deals with international programming that are non essential.

· Review the amount of managers , bloated staff and infrastructure.

· Review the Content Hub

· Freeze all irregular expenditure.

Any changes proposed at SABC needs to ensure it meets its mandate rather than further contributes towards ongoing apparently excessive management and administration costs. 

SABC needs to address weaknesses that itself has previously identified, in for example its advertising and sponsorship units (not only in recent statements on its "cash flow crisis" but also noted in most recent annual reports as under performing units). 

It is critical that there is extremely good financial capacity in any interim leadership to both identify wasteful and fraudulent expenditure. This must be linked to broadcasting skills so that essential broadcasting costs can be identified - and must include a person/people with a passion for public broadcasting and understanding of what this will require. 

This expertise exists in South Africa and we will be happy to assist with a list of names and potential candidates to be approached.   

In Closing

Broadcasting and content creation is a sector of the economy that has great potential to grow .and earn revenue for the country. In addition, local content creation is at the centre of the creation of public value.  We need a proper development strategy for this industry; this is a huge job creation sector. We are ready to work with the Department of Communications and Government to make this a reality.
We respectfully seek your continued support to our sector and in escalating this matter with the relevant stakeholders.

We thank you for your commitment to revert back to us this week and look forward to hearing from you.

Sincerely

The TVIEC – Television Industry Emergency Coalition
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